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Introduction

1. This report presents evidence on the progress made by the Council to reduce business mileage and the current strategy to further reduce future mileage.

2. This Committee was informed on 9 October 2008 that Cabinet had created a cross party Environment Panel to oversee the implementation of the Council’s Environment Action Plan (EAP) which includes a target of a 3% per annum reduction in business miles.  
3. The Council is currently developing a revision of the Environment Action Plan to update the objectives, actions and targets.  The Environment Strategy Team has worked with each Directorate Management Team to develop actions to be included in the revised plan that will contribute to the Council’s corporate priorities.  The revised Environment Action Plan will be considered by Cabinet on 14th July 2009. 
4. Officers and members have to travel on council business to deliver Council services.  This includes officers visiting elderly people at home, visiting schools, maintaining Council assets and property, inspecting and maintaining roads and bridges, and attending meetings with colleagues, partners and the public.  Information about the types of journey included in the calculation and the figures for 2007/08 can be found in “Supporting Information” (Para. 26).
Main Body of Evidence - Actions to tackle the issue

5. The Council is currently developing a series of projects to deliver a reduction in business miles travelled, these are outline below:
Mileage reduction mechanism
6. The Environment and Transport Directorate has devised and agreed to implement a mechanism during 2009/10 that will target a reduction in staff business mileage in their own vehicles (Essential & Casual users) and in pool cars.  Using a report from the Council’s HR system and a report of Pool Car usage against cost centres, each team’s mileage will be calculated for 2008/09 (broken down by quarters).  The cost of this mileage will be calculated and an amount equivalent to 3% will be taken from each team’s budget realising a saving of £15,000 during 2009/10, which has been paid into the “Making a Difference Recession Fund”.  
7. During 2009/10 each team will be expected to manage its mileage to deliver a 3% reduction; it will receive a quarterly mileage report to assist in this. 
8. Managers will be encouraged to use existing guidance, facilities and services to plan their service delivery and encourage staff to make better decisions about where, when and how they travel on Council business.  Managers will be encouraged to include the target to reduce business mileage in their performance management discussions with all staff. 

9. This is the first time managers will have mileage information and targets at a team level team.  This is seen as a crucial step forward in delivering progress on this corporate target. 

10. Quarterly progress reports will be made to the Environment and Transport Management Team with a view to delivering further reduction in future years using the same mechanism.
11. The mechanism relates to mileage in staff’s own cars and in pool cars. There are no plans at this stage to extend this to Fleet and Hire Cars, which would require significant further investment of resources to deliver the required management information.

Innovation Teams (I-Teams)
12. The Council was one of three local authorities which were successful in bidding to be involved in a project called I-Team.  The project was developed by the sustainable development charity Forum for the Future, in association with the world-leading private sector design and innovation consultancy IDEO and promoted with funding for use by local government by The Innovation Forum on behalf of Department for Communities and Local Government.  
13. I-Team gave us an opportunity to trial an innovation process which had successfully inspired creativity in other sectors. The project looked to apply the approach to an aspect of each authority’s efforts to address the climate change agenda.
14. The question we decided to consider was: “How might we change behaviour to reduce the footprint of travel in Access and Partnerships?”  Access and Partnerships is the ‘client side’ of the Adults and Community Services (ACS) Directorate (as opposed to those actually providing services). Their role includes responding to referrals, assessing needs, agreeing and reviewing care packages and allocating services to customers. 
15. The idea generated was an incentive scheme where each team tracks the miles it saves each month, and in so doing gains ‘points’ (analogous to supermarket ‘Club-card’ schemes) which the team can spend on items from a menu (items would benefit the team and or client groups). The idea has currency beyond the ACS Directorate and could be applied to teams in other parts of the organisation.
16. The idea was presented to Access and Partnerships management in late 2008, and in April 2009 the ACS Management Team will consider whether to take the idea forward.
Business Support Review

17. The Securing the Future Programme is in the middle of a review of business support across SCC. Part of this work aims to improve the most common internal business support processes in order to save time and reduce staff frustration. A 2008 staff survey identified that setting up and administering meetings was one of the most frequent and time consuming tasks that the 1,000 or so business support staff carry out.  A small group of staff identified the things that were inefficient and also suggested improvements.  Three of these – have fewer meetings, have fewer people at them and use audio and video conference calling more often – have the potential to contribute to reducing business mileage. 
18. Guidelines for setting up meetings are currently in development. They will make specific reference to the Council’s ‘greenest county’ priority alongside the main driver for all Securing the Future efforts – delivering great services at exceptional value.
Provision of improved alternatives to business travel
19. Currently the Council has only a limited telephone conferencing service available to staff. The Procurement Service is working with the Head of Strategic ICT and the Environment Strategy Team to procure a modern, flexible system to be rolled out during 2009.  The system will be a web based telephony meeting and conferencing service with access available to all staff.  Basic requirements are for teleconferencing but additional services such as online document viewing and editing will also be considered.
20. The system will need to include the flexibility to identify and recharge to departments within the Council and also aim to increase the communication options available for home and flexible workers.
Example of potential savings (source BT Conferencing):

 “In 2005, BT prevented up to 54,117 tonnes of CO2 being pumped into the atmosphere by using conferencing. Each avoided face-to-face meeting also saved a minimum of £431 adding up to £146m over the year.”

Promotion of alternative travel and communication methods

21. The Council is continuing to raise awareness of the alternatives to using vehicles to travel on council business.  These generally fall into two categories: 

a) Use of an alternative mode of transport or sharing vehicles.

b) Considering the need for the journey or use of alternative technology such as video or tele-conferencing.

22. Background information, toolkits, booking details and contacts for sites across the county are available on the Colin intranet system.  The issue and solutions are also regularly featured in the Council’s “Green Matters” internal environmental bulletin and promoted at events such as the monthly corporate induction for new staff.  The 2007 Staff Travel Survey identified that whilst on average only two out of three staff were aware of green travel initiatives the awareness rose to three out of four in Endeavour House.
Conclusions

23. The reduction of business mileage by 3% from the 2007/08 baseline during 2008/09 is a challenging target to achieve due to the lag involved in implementing the approaches outlined above.  However, the opportunity to use the baseline data being collected for the new National Indicator to target future reduction plans and include in the business planning process, alongside each Service Office setting targets and actions within the Environment Action Plan is a process with direct lines of accountability that should deliver reductions in future years.

24. By developing reduction plans in a devolved manner within each Service Office, and within particular parts of service delivery as part of the business planning process the Council should be able to reduce mileage whilst taking into consideration the ongoing delivery of high quality services to the people of Suffolk.
25. The Committee will want to feed back on their view of the effectiveness of the above proposals.  The Committee may wish to request further reports from each of the Directorates with regard to the setting of challenging targets, development of new initiatives and the monitoring of actual progress.
Supporting Information

Types of journey included in business mileage 

26. The mileage data collected to date has been relatively comprehensive, covering:

a) Private car mileage claimed through payroll
b) Pool & Hire car use with our four major suppliers

c) Fleet vehicles
27. Significant exclusions from the current calculation are:

a) Commuting to and from the workplace

b) Councillor car mileage 

c) Teacher mileage claimed from individual school budgets via the IMPRES system

d) Motorbike mileage

e) Staff operational travel by train, aircraft, bus, taxi and with other Hire car suppliers

f) The Council’s provision of Home to School transport (in-house and outsourced)

g) The Council’s transport of clients of its services

h) Transport of school children during the school day

i) Mileage incurred by organisations performing local authority functions on the Council’s behalf (e.g. Carillion Highways contract)

28. The Government’s new performance framework introduced at the beginning to 2008/09 includes a new National Indicator (NI185) which measures carbon dioxide emissions from aspects of local authority operations (specifically transport, energy use in buildings and street lighting). With the exception of staff commuting, all the exclusions noted above fall within the scope of this new measure. 

29. We are therefore making efforts to measure / estimate as much of b) – i) above as we can. We have the data to include b) – d), and following significant clerical effort we will be able to include e) - f) and aspects of g) in our 2008/09 submission. Central government best practice advice requires that we continue our efforts to extend the data available over time, so that the full scope of the above can be recorded in due course where practicable. 

30. The data collected during 2008/09 will act as a baseline to target reductions in the Council’s emissions in subsequent years.   This information will be collated by the Environment Strategy Team and will be submitted to Defra by their deadline of 31st July 2009.

Total annual business mileage and relevant targets
31. The tables below show the Council’s total annual business miles for each year since 1999/00.  Taking the 2007/08 total as the baseline for the 3% annual reduction target identified in the Council’s Environment Action Plan, the target for 2008/09 is 19,267,496 miles.  See Table 3, paragraph 26 for a detailed breakdown of business mileage across the Council for 2007/08. 

32. We have managed to stop the historic trend of year on year increases in mileage but we need to do further work to bring about the mileage reductions we need to achieve.

33. Further breakdowns of this data below the total mileage, at Directorate/Service Office level, have been undertaken in the past but the analysis of historical trends is not helpful at targeting action within service areas. This is because changes can be attributed to factors not directly related to business mileage, in particular the number of reorganisations within the Council structure over this period.  It will however be important to breakdown the data at a Service Office level to enable meaningful reduction targets to be set.

Table 1

	Year
	Total mileage 
	Annual  increase/

decrease
	Target
	Mileage per employee

	99 00
	15,395,316
	
	 
	

	00 01
	15,767,680
	+ 2.4%
	 
	

	01 02
	16,144,950
	+ 2.4%
	 
	

	02 03
	18,086,999
	+ 12%
	 
	

	03 04
	19,468,369
	+ 7.6%
	 
	

	04 05
	19,286,431
	- 0.9%
	 
	614

	05 06
	19,950,640
	+ 3.4%
	 
	613

	06 07
	19,945,156
	0%
	 
	614

	07 08
	19,863,305
	-0.4%
	
	628

	08 09
	 
	
	19,267,496
	


Table 2
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Table 3 – Breakdown of total mileage 2007/08
	Payroll Claims
	Supplied By
	    Full Year

	ADULT & COMMUNITY SERVICES
	Andrew Townes
	5,104,509

	CHIEF EXECUTIVE
	 
	52,491

	CHILDREN & YOUNG PEOPLE
	 
	3,329,199

	CONNEXIONS
	 
	87,006

	CSD
	 
	324,452

	EDUCATION
	 
	1,482,452

	ENVIRONMENT AND TRANSPORT
	 
	1,276,905

	External Agencies
	 
	54,873

	PUBLIC PROTECTION
	 
	145,369

	RESOURCE MANAGEMENT
	 
	460,711

	SOCIAL CARE SERVICES
	 
	361,652

	Staff with no Organisation Unit assigned
	 
	258,125

	Total
	
	12,937,744

	
	
	

	Hire and Pool Cars
	 
	 

	Hire Cars (incomplete figs provided)
	Chris Jackaman
	 

	John Grose Ipswich
	 
	35,220

	John Grose Framlingham
	 
	9,304

	Thrifty Ipswich (+Bury, Colchester)
	 
	223,235

	Thrifty Lowestoft
	 
	198,817

	Willhire
	 
	386,512

	Estimated missing hire car  miles
	 
	114,748

	Education Hire Cars
	Anne Botting
	166,268

	Pool Cars
	James Nunn
	417,668

	Total
	
	1,551,772

	
	
	

	Fleet
	 
	 

	Community Transport
	Mike Fuller
	591,000

	Environment
	 
	91,500

	Road Safety
	 
	178,400

	Highway Safety & Improvement
	 
	41,000

	Rights of Way
	 
	87,500

	Suffolk Highways Contract
	 
	1,102,110

	Suffolk Fleet Maintenance
	 
	91,800

	Waste
	 
	47,600

	Winter Maintenance
	 
	145,500

	Libraries & Heritage
	 
	205,500

	Social Care Services 
	 
	355,500

	Grounds Services
	 
	319,500

	Procurement
	 
	70,300

	Property
	 
	95,100

	Fire
	Phil Dillon
	963,692

	Trading Standards
	Kevin Edwards
	82,805

	Travel Services (formerly Education Transport) 
	Trevor Whiting
	904,982

	Total
	
	5,373,789

	
	
	

	Grand Total of figures provided 
	 
	19,863,305

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Assumptions for Table 3 data
	
	
	

	1) The 100% figure above does not include cash payments (IMPRES) within Education for 539,625 teacher miles.

	2) The 100% figure above does not include 231,614 councillor miles.

	3) The 100% figure above does not include 16,894 motorbike miles.


Data collection

34. The mileage data currently collected is considered to be comprehensive and accurate.  However, a revised process has now been developed to comply with the requirements of the Government’s new performance framework introduced at the beginning to 2008/09. The relevant National Indicator (NI185) will measure carbon dioxide emissions from local authority operations using a standardised recording method to measure energy use in buildings and for business transport, including the additional categories highlighted in paragraph 6.

35. The methodology published by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) differs from the historic methodology used by the Council and requires the reporting of all vehicle mileage including those categories previously not recorded (excluding commuting) as well as all business journeys on public transport and aeroplanes.  The mileage totals will be converted into equivalent carbon emissions using standardised formulae.   

36. The data collected during 2008/09 will act as a baseline to target reductions in subsequent years.   This information will be collated by the Environment Strategy Team and will be submitted to Defra by their deadline which is the end of July 2009.

Glossary

ACS – Adult and Community Services

Defra – Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs

E&T – Environment and Transport

EAP – Environment Action Panel

PDP – Policy Development Panel
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